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Date:
October 12, 2007

To:
Hillary Gitelman

Director, Conservation, Development, and Planning Department


1195 Third Street, Suite 210


Napa, CA  94559

From: 
Gabrielle Avina

Fire Marshal, Napa County Fire Department

1199 Big Tree Road


St. Helena, CA  94574

Re: 
Firefighter Staffing Recommendations- Airport Area Hotels
Dear Hillary, 
The following document is offered for your review as it pertains to hotel development in the Napa County Airport area.  It provides a general project overview, revised recommendations for firefighter staffing and staffing justifications.  

PROJECT DESCRIPTION
The projects consist of the construction of two large hotel and conference facilities located near the Napa County Airport, specifically the Napa Gateway Plaza and Montalcino at Napa.  The building designs call for three story structures, which will categorize them as high density developments.  Current staffing at Greenwood Ranch Station is  3 person staffing (3.0) which is designed to protect the more typical construction of low density occupancy in the airport area.  In addition, there are portions of the structures that exceed the California Fire Code (CFC) requirement of being within 150’ of a paved surface capable of supporting fire apparatus.  

REVISED FIREFIGHTER STAFFING RECOMMENDATIONS

The conditions of approval for both hotel projects require them to provide adequate equipment and staffing to serve the projects.  One of the options outlined in the conditions of approval is that the Permittee may request an alternative form of funding and/or services equivalent to an additional 2.0 staffing and Truck Company services at the Greenwood Fire Station, which shall be subject to review and approval by the Fire Marshal.  
Since project approval, conditions have changed and County Fire staff now recommends the following fire protection services based on the two approved developments.
1. Staffing levels at Greenwood Ranch Station be increased to a minimum of 4 person staffing (4.0) to be on duty 24/7.  This increase in staffing shall be put into effect prior to the first issuance of a certificate of occupancy, either temporary or permanent.  The increased cost for the addition of 1 Full Time Equivalent in FY 07-08 is approximately $368,000 per year. 

2. Since these projects were approved, an Auto Aid agreement between Napa County Fire Department and the American Canyon Fire Department has been established to provide an initial response of T-11 to any fire related calls in the airport area.  Based on incident need, response protocols should be implemented, by the Fire Department, to provide additional truck company response from both T-1 with Napa City Fire Department, and T-12 from the Yountville Station.  

3. American Canyon Fire Department shall be paid their standard one time mitigation fee of $.50 per square foot for all square footage above two floors in height.  This will offset the impact for the response of T-11 to all fire related calls to this project.  

The Fire Marshal is in receipt of an offer from the managing members of Airport Boulevard Realty, LLC proposing to satisfy the condition of approval for fire protection mitigation to the Napa Gateway Plaza Project.  After reviewing the proposal and based on the revised staffing levels outlined above, the Fire Marshal is willing to take the following conditions to satisfy mitigation and fulfill the project’s conditions subject to approval by the Board of Supervisors.
1. American Canyon Fire Department shall be paid their standard one time mitigation fee of $.50 per square foot for all square footage above two floors in height.  This will offset the impact for the response of T-11 to all fire related calls to this project.
2. The permittee shall pay supplemental funding through CSA #3 for the cost of staff hired to meet the additional staffing need at the Greenwood Ranch Station of one (1) additional Full Time Equivalent and such payment will be due prior to first certificate of occupancy and annually thereafter.  Such payment will be based on the cost of staffing 3 Fire Apparatus Engineers, and associated costs for benefits and other compensation.  Costs will be calculated annually based on actual costs of salaries and benefits and shared equally between the permittee and County Fire.  Permittee’s future share of its annual staffing contribution costs will be allocated proportionately with other developments actually constructed that require the same level of enhanced fire protection.   
FIREFIGHTER STAFFING JUSTIFICATION

The following items provide our justification for the staffing recommendations: 

1. Nationwide OSHA regulations require that on any fire ground scene, a minimum of two individual firefighters will enter a burning structure together for safety purposes.  To increase the safety of these two firefighters, an additional two firefighters must be standing by, ready to enter the structure at a moment’s notice to assist the two firefighters should they have any problems.  This is known as the “Two In-Two Out” law.  To remain compliant, in many cases fire responders must wait for the additional two firefighters to arrive before entering the structure.  Because of the nature of the occupancy of these projects, it is necessary to immediately respond rather than waiting for additional firefighters for as long as 8 to 10 minutes prior to entry of the structures.
2. The International City Management Association (ICMA) states, “Various controlled and statistically based experiments by some cities and universities reveal that if about 16 trained firefighters are not operating at the scene of a working fire within the critical time period, then dollar loss and injuries are significantly increased, as are the square feet of fire spread.”  Managing Fire Services, 2nd Edition, 1988. 

3. The National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) recommends a minimum of four firefighters per engine or truck company to maintain adequate fire suppression capabilities, and the ability to assemble the full first alarm at scene, “The fire department’s fire suppression resources shall be deployed to provide for the arrival of an engine company within a 4-minute response time and the initial full alarm assignment within an 8-minute response time to 90% of the incidents as outlined in Chapter 4.”  NFPA Standard 1710 Sections 5.2.3.1.1 and 5.2.3.1.2
4. James Bell, Fire Protection Specialist for Marriott Corporation, details the following in his section on “Hotels” in the National Fire Protection Handbook, a document considered a fire service engineering source document: “Since hotel guests are transients, special considerations must be given to the potential threat to their life safety from fire.  For example, the occupants of a residential portion of a hotel would be sleeping in unfamiliar surroundings and could possibly become disoriented when trying to evacuate under conditions of heavy smoke.  Furthermore, it is not unusual to find the residential portion of a hotel full at the same time the banquet halls, ballrooms, lounges, and restaurants are operating at capacity.  This situation could tax the egress facilities of a hotel and present a logistical challenge to firefighters trying to locate and extinguish a fire, while simultaneously attempting rescue and evacuation.”  

5. A recent NIOSH study of firefighter deaths provided two relevant recommendations.  Fire departments should:

· Ensure adequate fire control resources are on the scene and available for deployment for fire control activities, and 

· Ensure that team continuity is maintained with two firefighters or more per team (i.e., rescue team, attack line team, evacuation team).
· The study reiterates the national standard that 16 firefighters should be able to assemble quickly on the fire ground for medium-hazard occupancies.  

· NIOSH Report F2001-18, published 2002
Should you have any questions regarding these recommendations, please feel free to contact me.  Thank you for your time and consideration. 
Sincerely, 

Gabrielle Avina
Fire Marshal

Cc:
Chief Ernie Loveless, Napa County Fire Chief

John McDowell, Deputy Planning Director


Rob Paul, Napa County Counsel’s Office


Helene Franchi, NCFD County Analyst
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